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Statement of Issue:
This workshop is being held to consider and discuss the development of an official policy for the way in which decisions regarding road paving and other assorted improvements are made in Wakulla County. 

Background:

During the July 21, 2009 Board Meeting, the Board directed staff  to schedule a Workshop on August 20, 2009 at 5:00pm to discuss developing a policy on paving and grading of roads.

The paving of roads has been discussed several times by previous Boards. On September 22, 2008, staff presented a status report on road paving options and initiatives for the paving of private subdivisions in Wakulla County (Summerwood and Summerwind) and approved a policy for the grading and maintaining of private dirt roads under emergency situations (Attachment #1). Some of the options included in the agenda item may be applicable to this workshop discussion.
In the recent past, previous workshops were held on November 5, 2007 and April 21, 2008 on this issue.  Both workshops were held to discuss road paving issues.  However, no action or formal direction was provided regarding improving or facilitating the paving of county dirt roads. At the April 21, 2008 workshop, the road paving matrix was discussed as well as the challenges to paving dirt roads. 

Road Paving Matrix 

The road paving matrix was developed in 2002 by the previous Board of County Commissioners with assistance from Veolia (previous Public Works provider) (Attachment #2).  The matrix contains a listing of all County dirt roads, and assesses points to each road that establishes a ranking order with input from the School Board, Public Works Entity, and Postal Service. The road matrix system encompasses many variables such as road length, importance factors (sheriff, school, maintenance, emergency services, postal), right of way, volume, density, and several others.  All the factors are scaled and summed to generate a score based on 100%.  Subsequently, the roads are ranked based on their final percentage. 
Specific written details are unknown about how the road paving matrix was first developed. This document has not been updated and contains approximately ten (10) roads which have already been paved. There are many roads listed on the matrix which have unresolved issues largely related to little or no right of way being possessed by the County.  Such lack of existing right-of-way limits the county’s ability to proceed with paving regardless of normal budget constraints.  The dirt roads that have been paved recently were approved by previous Boards as part of the County’s annual budget process and as part of the Capital Improvement Program section of the annual budget.  

This annual budget process encapsulates a key decisionmaking event regarding which roads to improve and which to put off until a future time.  The road paving matrix is normally used by Commissioners and staff as one tool informing the annual budget development process but it does not limit the Board’s ability to otherwise identify and approve roads for paving.  The Board’s recent action to expand roads to be paved during FY 08/09 to include a number of roads in St. Marks is an example of how the Road Matrix does not always guide the Board’s decisions in approving road paving projects.

Funding for Paving Roads

The primary source of funding for paving dirt roads in Wakulla County is provided by the one cent sales tax. The one cent sales tax is imposed on all transactions subject to the State tax imposed on sales, use, service rentals, admissions, and other authorized transactions, and is designated for roads infrastructure. The County Budget contains the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) component which is designed to anticipate capital improvement projects or equipment and schedules them over a period of time. At this time there is no relationship between the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) and the road paving matrix.  
Analysis:

ESG is the current entity which handles the day to day public works issues such as roads, bridges, water, and sewer infrastructure. ESG recognizes the importance of adequate transportation infrastructure in Wakulla County and strives to seamlessly address any instrastructure related issues. The paving of dirt roads is a unique challenge faced by the many jurisdictions that have a substantial amount of un-paved roads. 
This workshop facilitates discussion of this very important subject and also provides an opportunity for the Board to provide guidance on how to better serve Wakulla County citizens. There are several solutions that may alleviate the reliance on the existing matrix. Three of those options are as follows:

· Option #1 -Revise the existing matrix and establish policies governing the use of the matrix and selection of roads.
· Option #2 -Non Ad-Valorem Assessment/Municipal Services Benefit Unit (MSBU): a non-ad valorem assessment is a legal financing mechanism or method wherein the County establishes a special district to allow a group of citizens to fund a desired improvement such as utilities, storm water, solid waste and roads.  This process allows the property owner to finance the amount of the assessment over a period of time, generally ten (10) to fifteen (15) years depending on the project cost and type of improvements.  The assessment will appear annually on the property tax bill as a non-ad valorem assessment.  The assessment is a set amount for all property and is not based on the property value.  Per Florida Statutes, there is a timeframe as a well as cost associated with establishing either of these funding methods.  
Pursuit of this process is another direction that could be followed by Wakulla County. Using a MSBU process would establish guidelines that property owners could follow in order to acquire their road being paved. For instance, property owners residing on limerock roads could do so via the MSBU process, i.e., 2/3 of the cost per mile is assessed to the abutting property owners along the road, and the County pays 1/3 of the cost. The County could use the 1% sales tax money to pay for the 1/3 cost share of the limerock road paving. When new residential subdivisions are constructed, the cost of the 
paved roads is passed along to the homeowners.  In essence, the property owners residing on unpaved roads avoid paying the developers initial cost.  Additional information on the MSBU option is included in Attachment #1.
· Option #3 Establish a Committee to review and assess the criticality of road paving and road improvements. The Committee may be established where members from the School Board, Postal Service, Citizens, etc.., research and develop appropriate policies needed to systematically select road-paving projects. Considerations such as: Safety of dirt roads, Quality of life,
Transportation of school children, Life threatening situations that require emergency response by first responders and law enforcement, County liability and benefits, Cost to homeowners, liability and benefits, County financial constraints, Conveyance of road right of way to the County by homeowners, a review of some other Florida Counties’ unpaved road improvement programs and policies. The Committee could present policy recommendations to the Board for approval or may be discussed further at a future workshop. 

At this time, staff is seeking Board direction on how to precede with streamling the road paving/improvement process.
Attachments:
1. 
Private Subdivision Road Paving Status Report and Policy

2. 
Road Paving Variable Component Data and Calculations Matrix.
